	ACS07/04


MINUTES of the meeting of the ADULT AND COMMUNITY SERVICES SCRUTINY COMMITTEE held on 20th March 2007 at 10.30a.m in the Rose Room, Endeavour House, Ipswich.

PRESENT:

Councillor Karen Knight – Chair

Councillor Roger Bellham – Vice Chair

Councillors: Peter Beer, Steven Hudson, Inga Lockington, Susan Maguire, Graham Manuel, Colin Noble, Ron Ward, David Yorke-Edwards.

Co-opted Members: Jacqui Martin, Jonathan Moore

ALSO PRESENT:  Prema Fairburn

1. apologies for absence AND SUBSTITUTIONS

Apologies were received from Cllr. Roger Bellham who was experiencing problems travelling into Ipswich due to road traffic collisions on the A12 and would be arriving late. 

2. declarations of interests and dispensations

Cllr. Inga Lockington declared a personal interest, her husband being Clinical Director for Care of the Elderly at Ipswich Hospital.

3. confirmation of the minutes 

The minutes of the meeting held on 18th January 2007 were confirmed as an accurate record and signed by the Chairman.

4.
HOME FIRST SERVICE WORKING PARTY INTERIM REPORT – PRESENTATION

Cllr. Colin Noble gave a verbal interim report on behalf of the Home First Service Working Party the Members of which had found their work very interesting.  


It was pointed out to Members that the private sector was also under financial pressure.  They were experiencing recruitment problems as local people did not want to do the job.  Also carers were not paid travelling expenses to rural areas. The Chairman of the Working Party advised Members that representatives from the private sector were being invited to attend their next meeting so that the final report would be a fully rounded document.  


The Chairman thanked the Working Party for their hard work and looked forward to the full report in June.

Decision:  The Committee agreed to receive the Working Party’s full report in the 5th June 2007 meeting.

Reason for Decision: To enable the Committee to assess the impact of the changes to Home Care Services on the people of Suffolk.

Alternative options: None considered.


Declarations of interest:  Cllr. Inga Lockington declared a personal interest, her husband being Clinical Director for Care of the Elderly at Ipswich Hospital.
5.
DELAYED TRANSFERS OF CARE

Responses from St. Nicholas and St. Elizabeth Hospices to a request for information relating to Delayed Transfers of Care were circulated to Members.


The Committee considered paper ACC07/02 (copy in the minute book).  In response to Members questions the Committee received the following information.


If there were disputes regarding a discharge from hospital, the final decision was made by the whole of the multi-disciplined team.  Once a Section 5 was issued there were 24 hours to prepare services for the patient to go home.  There were examples where discharge had not been thought through properly and the problems were usually around intermediate care not being in place.  A Member informed officers that workers in the voluntary sector could help with intermediate care and this should be explored.


Friday discharges were still happening probably due to pressures within individual hospitals and work was being undertaken with hospital managers to improve the planning of discharges.  There were systems in place if patients were discharged without services having been organised.  


With regard to disproportionately high figures for Ipswich Hospital in Appendix 2, Members were advised that Ipswich Hospital was a critical hospital with a bigger throughput than other hospitals in Suffolk.  It had particular pressures on its Accident & Emergency Department which were not yet fully understood by SCC officers.  A legacy of different health systems put in place by different political parties had played a part in the discharge problems and only time will tell if the systems now in place would work as well in Ipswich as they had elsewhere.


Officers were working with the Mental Health Trust to improve services relating to residential and nursing homes.  It was recognised that the reassessment of patients by residential or nursing home staff was not always timely and this could cause delayed transfer of care.  The figures received by the Committee only included cases where delays resulted in financial penalty and these were only acute services.  Members felt that all discharges should be looked at when giving these figures.


The level of representation on the Suffolk Urgent Care Strategic Forum is mainly at Chief Executive level.  Members of the Committee expressed the view that membership should be mixed to include practitioners.


Delayed Transfer of Care has cost £188,700 in fines so far this year.  After a Section 5 had been issued, any delay cost £100 a day in fines.  Occasionally fines were received from hospitals outside the county.  


The Chairman commended on the need to ensure that carers receive the help and support they deserve and referred particularly to the need for:

· A professional line in to Customer Service Direct (CSD) to ensure prompt response to urgent calls

· Addressing the issue of the emergency out of hours services


Decision:  The Committee agreed to:


a.
receive figures regarding the time spent and cost of staff driving around the county to visit customers.


b.
return Delayed Transfers of Care to the Forward Plan for possible joint scrutiny with the Health Scrutiny Committee.


c.
invite representatives from the relevant organisations as witnesses to any joint scrutiny.


d.
to conduct a small survey amongst private providers through the Suffolk Association of Voluntary Organisations.

Reason for Decision: 

a.
to allow Members to understand the economics between care in the community and care in residential or nursing homes.

b.
to allow Members to scrutinise this subject jointly with the Health Scrutiny Committee, if considered appropriate, to:



(i) 
gain an understanding of which parts of the service Social Care fund and which parts Health fund



(ii)
discuss areas of joint concern

c.
to gain an understanding of the difficulties faced by the staff who do the job.

d.
to ascertain the problems that staff within the private sector encounter.

Alternative options: None considered


Declarations of interest: Cllr. Inga Lockington declared a personal interest, her husband being Clinical Director for Care of the Elderly at Ipswich Hospital.
Cllr. Roger Bellham joined the meeting.

6.
ASSESSMENT AND CARE MANAGEMENT

Officers introduced the Head of Public Access, Customer Service Direct (CSD).


The Committee considered paper ACC07/03 (copy in the minute book).  In response to Members questions the Committee received the following information.


Direct payment of individual budgets was not mandatory for customers, however if SCC offer more support more customers may feel comfortable taking that option.  The number of customers taking the direct payment option had increased from 600 to 650 in the last 4-5 months.  An increase of 10% - 20% was expected in the next year.


Self assessment was a tool to help customers take greater control and support was available for customers from CSD.  Again this was not mandatory.


It was recognised that there would be an impact on the voluntary and community sectors which would be very challenging, as they may be in the situation or providing both services and advocacy or advice to customers.  There was agreement on the need for debate regarding protocols and standards to try to achieve the balance between freedom of choice and duty of care.


There were still small problems in the system to be worked out but officers were confident that the new Enhanced Customer First single integrated access and duty service would solve duplication issues.


Officers reported that in order to monitor the performance of Enhanced Customer First, they would baseline where they were now and monitor throughout the next 12 months. Head of Public Access, CSD advised Members that contractual arrangements were designed to ensure that there was no ambiguity in what was being measured.  Service Level Agreements and Key Performance Indicators would be measured through a variety of methods including customer satisfaction sampling and monitoring outcomes.  Input into the setting up of these measurements was welcomed.

Decision:  The Committee decided:


a.
to request officers to discuss with the private and voluntary sectors any conflict of interest that may come out of the new Support Brokerage Service


b.
to request officers to discuss with the private sector the possible exploitation of customers who took the individual budget option by carers setting up unauthorised agencies


c.
to request Head of Public Access, CSD to take on board the comments made at this meeting regarding the monitoring of Enhanced Customer First and the protection of vulnerable people with regard to individual budgets


d.
to request a 6 month interim report with a full report in 12 months time on the impact that the changes have had customers.

Reason for Decision: 

a.
to ensure any possible conflict of interest was discussed and solved at an early stage.

b.
to investigate the possibility of unauthorised agencies being set up to exploit customers who took the individual budget option.

c.
to ensure CSD gave due consideration to these two areas of their operation

d.
to review the impact that the changes to the assessment and care management process have had on customers

Alternative options: None considered


Declarations of interest: Cllr. Inga Lockington declared a personal interest, her husband being Clinical Director for Care of the Elderly at Ipswich Hospital.
7.
FORWARD WORK PROGRAMME


INFORMATION BULLETIN

The Portfolio Holder for Adult Care Services suggested that the item “New Charging Policy for Non-Residential Care” scheduled for 5th June 2007 be moved to a later date.  This was due to the fact that Cabinet would not be making a decision on this until 24th July 2007.

 
Decision:  The Committee agreed that the Chairman should consider rescheduling the item on “New Charging Policy for Non-Residential Care”


Reason for Decision: To await the outcome of Cabinet’s deliberations on this subject.

Alternative options: None considered

Declarations of interest: None declared.

The meeting closed at 12.30pm
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